
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

April 19, 2010 
 

CONTINUATION OF REVIEW OF PROPERTY ASSESSMENT APPEAL 
 

 Mayor Stombaugh opened the continuation of the property 
assessment appeal at 7:05 p.m.  Council members present were 
Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, and 
Lawrence O. Thornton.  Assessor William Whitaker was also 
present. 
 
 Also present were IT Manager James Markow, Attorney John 
Terence Jaywork, and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage.   
 
 Mr. Markow said he thinks the members are going over Mr. 
Sedmont’s appeal tonight – he was the only one left.  Mr. 
Jaywork said that it is his understanding that at the last 
assessment hearing there were three people that came out to 
appeal their assessment – not three people that came out - one 
person wrote a letter, one person came and spoke, and he 
believes the Committee basically agreed with him and recommended 
the change, and the third person – Mr. Sedmont, there was not – 
and he (Mr. Jaywork) was not here so he is getting this second 
hand, but his information is that the Committee felt there was 
not enough information available to make a decision.  He said 
they continued Mr. Sedmont’s appeal to 7:00 p.m. tonight to give 
him an opportunity to provide additional information, and also 
for the Town to get additional information from their assessor.   
 
 Mr. Markow said that is correct.  He said the assessor 
reported back to leave the assessment alone at the 1.2.  Mr. 
Jaywork asked if Mr. Sedmont was present this evening.  Mr. 
Whitaker said no, he is not here yet. 
 
 Mr. Whitaker said he did come up with a multiple factor of 
- the property that was actually sold on 7/3/2007 – it sold for 
$7,300,000.00, and that comes to $32,458.87 an acre.  He said if 
we use that multiple factor for the 34.5 acres Mr. Sedmont has, 
it comes to $1,119,831.02, so if you want to give him parity and 
go there, or just ride it out the way it is.  Mr. Whitaker said 
that is up to the Board. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he wanted to clarify – you said you did 
those calculations based upon the information from the assessor.  
Mr. Whitaker said yes.  Mr. Jaywork said in this information 
from the assessor, she talked about two properties; one was the 
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property Mr. Whitaker just mentioned, and the other is another 
property that was shown as an active listing – it has not been 
sold.  Mr. Whitaker said that is why he used the other property.  
Mr. Jaywork said this one is just a listing, and it is 
unimproved farmland and the asking price is basically $29,700.00 
an acre.  He said he thinks it is pretty clear that the Town’s 
professional appraisers believe that the 1.2 million figure is 
certainly in the range of reasonableness and justifiable.  Mr. 
Jaywork said he did some reading and research, and basically in 
a tax appeal hearing there is a presumption, which you have 
probably heard this before, it is a presumption that the 
assessment role is correct, then it’s the burden of the tax 
appellant to come forward with evidence to show that is not 
correct, and it cannot be just an opinion like I think my tax is 
too high.  He said they need to present some evidence like an 
appraisal or appraiser or something.  Mr. Jaywork said then the 
burden shifts back to the Town, and then the Town would go 
forward with this evidence, so at this point, unless Mr. Sedmont 
appears and presents evidence, you are starting out from the 
position that – to his understanding – he just came and 
basically gave an opinion, his own personal opinion that he felt 
it was over valued.  He said Mr. Sedmont based his opinion upon 
the fact, and again this is from reading this stuff, that he 
felt that the County assessment which was $23,000.00 that the 
Town’s assessment was like, what did he say, 25 times higher, 
was 1.2 million.  Mr. Jaywork said the problem with that logic, 
which he thinks all of the Board members recognize already - he 
is just saying this to get it on the record, is that the Town’s 
assessment is a 2006 assessment based upon 2006 appraisals and 
the Town uses 100 percent of the assessed value, whereas the 
County is based upon a 1987 assessment and they only use 60 
percent of that value.  He said it is like trying to compare 
apples to oranges, and then on top of that when Mr. Sedmont’s 
property was in the County it was zoned Agricultural 
Conservation, which he believes it is a very low density.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it is the lowest.  Mr. Jaywork said it is like 
one house per – what is five acres, ten acres – where here when 
he got annexed he’s R-2A which permits multi development, 
apparently has a preliminary subdivision plan approved for 129 
units and if you do the math on that the appraised value – 
divide 129 lots into 1.2 million you get like $9,700.00 per lot, 
which obviously that doesn’t count whoever develops that 
property will spend money on infrastructure to be able to sell 
it, but still even if you add that infrastructure on top you are 
still $20,000.00 or $25,000.00 a lot.  He said those are all 
things that the Council or the Committee needs to consider. 
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  Mayor Stombaugh said in the assessment we took into 
consideration that he came to us, he came to the Town and asked 
to be annexed, and he asked for the rezoning, so his property 
would still have been agriculture if he had stayed where he was, 
but he didn’t, he came to us requesting and we granted him what 
he wanted.  She said he was annexed into the Town at his 
request, and his zoning was changed at his request. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he wanted, and he is not doubting what 
Mayor Stombaugh is saying, but he just wanted to make it clear, 
because in his email he said that he rued the day that the Town 
of Smyrna convinced him to annex.  He said but you are saying 
that is not the Town’s recollection of it – that he actually 
came to the Town and asked to be annexed – that would make 
sense. 
 
 Mr. Whitaker said he had something to add to that.  He said 
in Mr. Sedmont’s presentation here he said that the County was 
kind of slow on approving his plot plans for a subdivision 
without annexation, so he figured that the Town of Smyrna would 
be faster in moving this along, so he applied through the Town 
of Smyrna.  Mr. Whitaker said he got what he asked for in that 
respect. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said one other twist to that is that the Town 
didn’t discover that he wasn’t on the assessment rolls until 
they did a scrap assessment, so basically Mr. Sedmont got – he 
didn’t get the prorated tax for 2007 and he didn’t get taxed at 
all for the following year, so he basically got one and a 
portion of a year free ride. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said another thing that she brought up is 
her personal property that she owns is not far from this 
property; she has one acre.  She said she believes his tax bill 
came to a little over $3,000.00 – well for one acre she is 
paying just under $2,000.00, and he’s a little over $3,000.00 
for 34.4 acres – she thinks he ought to be very thankful. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said if you want to keep this – the hearing was 
noticed for 7:00 p.m., and he assumes Mr. Sedmont was notified – 
he thinks he was told at the last hearing it would be continued 
until tonight, is that right?  Mr. Markow said no, he left 
before – he left right after he gave his little presentation, 
but he was notified by mail.  Mr. Jaywork said he has been 
notified by mail about tonight’s hearing?  Mayor Stombaugh said 
certified mail and regular mail.  Mr. Jaywork said he didn’t 
know if they wanted to wait another couple of minutes, and then 
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gavel the hearing closed or if you want to take a recess and see 
if he shows up before 7:30 p.m. 
 
 Mr. Whitaker made the motion to give Mr. Sedmont until 7:30 
p.m. and we consider, and he is saying consider – he’s not 
saying we have to do it, is basing the price on the $29,761.90 
per acre and if he doesn’t show up the burden of proof is on 
him, then we just leave it the way that it is – 1.2 million 
instead of 1.119.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Whitaker if that 
was his motion.  Mr. Whitaker said that is his motion.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there is a second.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor.  Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, 
Councilwoman White, Mr. Whitaker, and Councilmen DeFeo, Raynor, 
and Thornton voting for. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork suggested recessing this portion of the meeting 
until later this evening and then call it back to order with the 
regular meeting.  Mayor Stombaugh clarified they would be 
recessing until 7:30 p.m.  Mr. Jaywork said we will be recessing 
the Committee hearing.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh recessed the Committee hearing at 7:15 p.m. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh then swore in two Election Board members: 
Beryl Cook and Marian Bower. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh reconvened the Committee hearing at 7:30 
p.m.  Mayor Stombaugh said at 7:00 p.m. we had a continuation of 
the Appeals Day, and we recessed it until 7:30 p.m. to see if 
the gentleman was going to come in and he has not come in, so 
since he hasn’t come in we’d like to close the Appeals Day. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilman 
Raynor said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman 
White.  The Committee hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m. by 
unanimous vote. 
   

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:31 p.m. Council members present were Valerie 
M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, and Lawrence O. 
Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terence Jaywork, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mr. Hugg stated as we speak Councilman Robert Riddagh is 
stuck in Europe trying to find an airplane home so he will not 
be with us this evening.  He said he did not know where 
Councilman Memphis P. Evans was this evening. 
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  Councilman 
DeFeo said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor 
and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of the meeting and public hearing of 
March 1, 2010.  There were none.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
is a motion to accept.  Councilman DeFeo said so moved.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the minutes of February 16, 2010.  There were none.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  
Councilwoman White said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Thornton and carried unanimously.  

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Bills and Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said Mayor 
Stombaugh and Council were all emailed the bank balance 
information on Friday – he did not copy it for the packets, but 
if anyone wants a copy he has one with him.  He said he also put 
on Council’s desk tonight an update on the status of any 
withdrawals from the Rainy Day Fund and the status of the 
various reimbursement receipts that have been submitted to the 
Office of Drinking Water and to DNREC, as he is required to do.  
Mr. Hugg said he won’t go into reading all of this, but the memo 
does explain essentially where we are.  He said we did use 
$300,000.00 from the Rainy Day Fund to front some reimbursements 
that we have submitted to the Office of Drinking Water – as you 
can see they total almost $1,000,000.00.  Mr. Hugg said we have 
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received one reimbursement in the amount of $421,000.00 and 
change.  He said that one took ten weeks to receive, so as he 
was afraid the process is slow.  Mr. Hugg said we will not be 
putting the money back in the Rainy Day Fund until we receive 
the next reimbursement because we have a large bill for some of 
the South Street project that we need to pay this week.  He said 
at the bottom of the memo he has given Council some information 
on the letter of credit with PNC Bank which should be ready for 
signature next week at an extremely favorable rate – a rate of 
1.81 percent.    
  
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would just 
like to remind everyone that this coming Thursday at 10:00 a.m. 
– for Arbor Day – over by the library parking lot there will be 
a dedication of two trees – one for Mr. Rippa, and one for Mr. 
Bamberger.  She said if anyone is available on Thursday at 10:00 
a.m. we would love to have you attend.  
 
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he has not been here for 
probably a couple of months because as it turns out different 
attorneys in his office were working on different projects that 
were in front of Council, and rather than send two attorneys up 
here we just sent one and have him try to cover the meeting.  He 
said they have been busy on a number of different projects and 
they have been working with Council on some of those, and he 
thinks he will be working with Council on some others as they go 
into the next couple of months.   
 
D. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said Council has his written 
report in their packets.  He said he included a copy of a 
summation of their calls for service for the first quarter of 
2010.  Chief Baldwin said the total calls for service are down 7 
percent which is still a good thing.  He said it is his 
privilege to introduce to Council and the Town tonight our 
newest police officer – Officer Kirk Ruquet is here this 
evening.  Chief Baldwin said he would like to welcome Kirk, his 
wife, and their two children – Kirk is here to be sworn-in in a 
few minutes.  He said Officer Ruquet is a native of New Jersey; 
however, he lives here in Smyrna with his family now.  Chief 
Baldwin said he came to us from Clayton PD – we traded an 
officer; got rid of an old officer and got a young officer.  He 
said Officer Ruquet is replacing an excellent police officer – 
Sgt. Bruce Graham, but we are really glad to have Officer Ruquet 
with us.               
 
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets.  He said we have been asked to make sure that the 
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names and phone numbers of the Board of Elections are listed on 
our website – they will be on the website tomorrow morning.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she talked to Mr. Jaywork about this 
and Mr. Jaywork felt that, as we do with all of our committees, 
any information is to go through the committee chairman, and it 
should go through the Town Hall and then come to a committee.  
She said his feeling was the same that if there is anyone that 
wants to contact – especially when it’s a commission – that they 
should write a letter, mark on it ‘confidential’, seal it, bring 
it to Town Hall, and have it delivered to the chairperson.  
Mayor Stombaugh said the feeling is people don’t want to be 
getting multiple phone calls, and especially it should go to the 
chairperson – everything is supposed to go through the chair. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he believes Councilman Raynor has contacted 
all the members of the – he agrees with the Mayor, and he 
apologized that we did not follow that procedure.  He said 
Councilman Raynor has been in contact with the members of the 
Election Board and has their permission to have their name and 
number on the website – we confirmed that this evening. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said but even though…  Mr. Jaywork said he 
thinks there are two issues here; one is – his initial concern 
here is one of privacy.  He said anybody that serves on a 
committee may not want their home address, their home telephone 
number or even their email address out there in the public 
domain so that they’re getting all kinds of stuff.  Mr. Jaywork 
said he felt that people that wanted to contact the committee 
could just as easily do so through the Town Hall by sending a 
letter here to the chairman of the Election Committee, or 
whatever.  He said the Mayor brought up the other thing about 
things going through the committee chairman, and he believes 
that is pretty much the standard protocol here, isn’t it?  Mr. 
Hugg said he thinks it is.  Mr. Jaywork said he guesses he would 
be concerned if he were the chair of a committee and somebody 
contacted one of his committee members, and that committee 
member had information that the rest of the committee didn’t 
have.  He said the chairman – you would believe that the 
chairman would disseminate that to the rest of the committee.  
Mr. Jaywork said he thinks if you have an established protocol 
for how you handle communications to committees it should be 
consistent. 
 
 Councilwoman White said Councilman Raynor spoke to the 
chair, and the chair agreed to publish that information – maybe 
we could just do the chair for the Election Board for contact 
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information.  Mr. Jaywork said that may be the best compromise, 
because he (the chair of the Election Board) is willing expose 
that.  Mr. Hugg said we will just list the chair, and if there 
are other concerns they can routed though…  Mr. Jaywork said he 
wants to emphasize this is not any attempt to – because we are 
talking about the Election Committee – to try to cut off 
complaints to the committee; he thinks that needs to be 
facilitated.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said just even last year we had a problem – 
she believes it was last year that one of the members of the 
Election Board was harassed the whole day by an anonymous 
person.  She said the phone calls went on until 10:00 p.m. 
throughout the whole day.  Mayor Stombaugh said those are the 
types of things we are trying to avoid.             
          
F.  Committees – Councilman DeFeo said the Utility Committee 
met, and he apologized to those who were there because it was 
one of those marathon type nights.  He said they did get a lot 
done although they did not have a quorum.  Councilman DeFeo said 
several citizens came that night with some concerns that they 
had regarding utility charges and he thinks they came to an 
equitable solution for all.  He said also that night Mr. Hugg 
brought in David Small – the Deputy Secretary from DNREC – who 
went into great detail to explain the new recycling legislation 
that’s on the docket down in Dover.  Councilman DeFeo said he 
explained what the impact would be on out town; he also took a 
little bit of time to explain the yard waste issue too.  He said 
he thinks they left that night with a better understanding of 
what’s coming down the road. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said there was a joint meeting with the 
Finance and Personnel Committees this past week.  He said he 
thought the sub-committee did an excellent job on this pension, 
and also there was an excellent presentation by Larry Graf. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said Councilman Raynor is the chairman of 
the Personnel Committee and she is the chairman of he Finance 
Committee; it was an excellent meeting.  She said a lot of the 
Town employees were there – there were a lot of questions, a lot 
of concerns, and we have a lot of work to do, but she thinks it 
helped by having the joint meeting and she agrees that the sub-
committee – Regina Brown, Larry Graf, and Larry Thornton – did 
an excellent job in getting information for the pensions.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it was very helpful and a good presentation and 
she would like to thank them for the work that they did.      
    



Mayor and Council       Page 9 of 18        April 19, 2010 
  

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were James E. Veit Sr., Ed Lehman, Marian 
Bower, Beryl Cook, Paul Cook, Deborah A. Haftl, Seth Clevenger, 
Irene Caley, Cheryl Thornton, Regina Brown, Daryl Jester, Betty 
Robbins, Tucker Robbins, Tom Murphy, Colleen Murphy, Jim Strong, 
William Wilson, Wilbert Bordley, and Kenrick Howe.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting we would 
like to open to the public.  She you have three minutes to 
address Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said if you would like to you 
need to step to the microphone and give your name and address; 
it is recorded, and we have to have you to the microphone to be 
able to record.  She said Council may not be able to answer your 
questions tonight; we may need to refer it to a committee or to 
a staff member.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
address Council.   
 
A. Swearing in of New Police Officer – Chief Baldwin asked 
Mayor Stombaugh if she could swear in our officer first; he has 
his children with him…  Mayor Stombaugh asked Officer Kirk 
Ruquet to come forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh swore in Officer Ruquet and welcomed him to 
the force. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we will go back to the recognition of 
visitors; she asked if anyone would like to step to the 
microphone. 
 
 Kenrick Howe came forward to speak.  Mr. Howe said he is 
the owner of a property in the Town of Smyrna.  He said he has 
an issue with a certain bill…  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Howe to 
first give his name and the address.  Mr. Howe said the address 
is 318 West Commerce Street, Smyrna.  He said he is addressing a 
situation here where he is being asked to pay bills that his 
tenants have left behind.  Mr. Howe said this is the third time 
he is paying a bill that the tenant had left behind.  He said 
when he asked the receptionist at the counter why he always has 
to pay this bill after the tenant vacated the property, and she 
told him today that they didn’t have the bill calculated to the 
present time when the person left.  Mr. Howe said now that they 
are long gone he has to pay the remainder of the bill. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked what kind of bill – an entire 
electric bill?  Mr. Howe said no, it is a water/sewer bill.  He 
said this is the third time he has had to catch up before he 
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could have the utilities turned on to pay someone else’s bill.  
Mr. Howe said she told there is some kind of ordinance that is 
being processed, or something like that, and he is trying to 
figure out why he has to continuously pay this bill. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said right now the Utility Committee is 
working on trying to correct that situation – you unfortunately 
are not the first that has come before us in probably the last 
two months with the same lament.  He said they are trying to get 
in there and bring a changed ordinance before Council for them 
to approve so we can stop this from happening.   
 
 Mr. Howe asked if he was going to be reimbursed for this 
money he is paying, because it keeps going on, and on, and on.  
Councilman DeFeo said he does understand, and it has come before 
them – probably last month was when it came up – there were 
other landlords who had said they had found themselves in 
similar predicaments, and they are trying to craft this so we 
don’t end up with the same issue, or create another issue that 
is worse.  He said that is where we sit right now.  Councilman 
DeFeo said the reason why you are doing this right now is 
because as the lady said that is what the ordinance currently 
calls for.  He said you as the owner of that property have a 
lien put against your home for the water bill – you have to 
satisfy that before we can go ahead and re-establish a new 
account there for the new people.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Howe if he requires a deposit 
from his renters.  Mr. Howe said of course, yes – security 
deposit and first month’s rent.  Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Howe 
if he holds that deposit until he gets the final bills.  Mr. 
Howe said when the person vacates they have 30 days to get the 
deposit back – that is the landlord code.  Mayor Stombaugh asked 
how long this is taking.  Mr. Howe said this is about a year 
ago. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said they vacated a year ago?  Mr. Howe 
said yes.  Councilman DeFeo asked how long did it take for Mr. 
Howe to get the final bill.  Mr. Howe said this bill has been on 
your files – this never came to him – they say they went after 
the tenant that vacated the property; they never got a hold of 
her.  He said now that he is trying to put a new tenant in 
there, this bill finally caught up with him and now he has to 
pay the bill.  Mr. Howe said this is not the first time this has 
happened. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the bill was issued to the tenant.  Mr. 
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Howe said yes, it was sent to that person and they never paid 
it.  He said how do we resolve this?   
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked how much the bill is.  Mr. Howe said 
it is $81.04, but it is not the first time this has happened. 
 
 Mr. James Markow asked, from the audience, when the tenant 
left – a year ago?  Mr. Howe said yes.  Mr. Markow said it has 
been a year since you have re-rented it?  Mr. Howe said the 
person who just moved out – they paid all of their bills…  Mr. 
Markow said so it was from the previous tenant before that.  Mr. 
Howe said yes.  Councilman DeFeo asked how a tenant got in there 
in between.  Mr. Markow said they should not have been able to 
get in there.  Councilman DeFeo asked if there are any penalties 
being accrued.  Mr. Markow said he did not know without looking 
at his bill. 
 
 Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Markow if he could meet with Mr. Howe 
tomorrow and see if we can work out some kind of resolution – 
see if we can’t figure out a way to get Mr. Howe better notice 
so he does not get stuck with these bills after the fact.  Mr. 
Howe said he needs some kind of help. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked how often the Town bills for water.  Mr. 
Hugg said it is billed monthly – it is part of the monthly 
utility bill. 
 
 Jim Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Mr. Strong said he just wants to take this opportunity to thank 
all of you – especially the ones that played key roles in 
getting contact information in case there are any election 
irregularities, so anyone can contact a phone number or an 
email, both on the website.  He said he thinks that’s a great 
thing, he certainly understands what the Town’s lawyer is saying 
about privacy concerns.  Mr. Strong said some of the key people 
– he really wants to stand up and thank Councilman Raynor, Town 
Manager Dave Hugg, Councilman DeFeo, again he appreciates the 
insight of the Town lawyer – he just appreciates all of them – 
they are protecting the privacy concerns, and he understands 
that, of the Election Board; in fact he thinks two weeks ago, if 
the record was checked, what he basically said was he asked the 
Mayor to ask the members of the Board if they would put either 
their phone number or email address on, which is a lot different 
– he never said that she should force them to put both.  Mr. 
Strong said he merely asked that that be requested.  He said the 
main thing was – he does understand the privacy concerns the 
lawyers made, he thinks they are well taken and this will 
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protect them, and this will serve the public interest so if 
there are any campaign irregularities they can go to the website 
and have a place to complain.  Mr. Strong said he thanks all of 
them – especially those that played key roles in making this 
happen; thank you very much. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone else who would 
like to speak.  Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Lehman said the first that he would like 
to say is he actually would like to congratulate the Chief in 
public for the job that they have done in the last few weeks and 
months in a couple of drug busts that they have had.  He said he 
just hopes we can get going in the same direction, because that 
is what this town needs – we don’t need any, and when he says 
any he doesn’t want to see even one ounce of anything in this 
town.  Mr. Lehman said again, he wants to thank the Chief and 
all of the Police Officers.  He said he just wants to say about 
the last Utility Committee meeting – he thinks actually almost a 
couple people had a heart attack because he complimented them on 
a situation that was very touchy, and they handled it very well.  
Mr. Lehman said he just thought the one that was just handled – 
he can’t understand why the man didn’t take it out of the 
people’s deposit, but that’s between him and them.  He said the 
one thing that he would like to bring forth again, and it is 
something that we’re still trying to work on in the Utility 
Committee meeting and that is for – he guesses the word he would 
have to use any modified, or if we could have a list so we’re 
not abusing it – if we could have a list of people that would 
not have to pay that $50.00 deposit when there is a shut-off 
fee.  Mr. Lehman said he only knows of three organizations right 
now – he does not know if there are more or not; he will be 
looking into that in the future.  He said he knows Catholic 
Charities is one of them, the Smyrna Ministerium is one of them, 
and it goes through Saint Polycarp’s Church which is Saint 
Vincent de Paul Society – they are three organizations that he 
knows that are known to the Town.  Mr. Lehman said the reason he 
is saying this in front of Council is because we have to move on 
this because this only good temporarily until June 1, 2010.  He 
said he would like to see if we can make it for some of these 
organizations that assist people when they are late on their 
bills, or they are getting their power turned off because they 
are out of work or whatever.  Mr. Lehman said if we could get a 
list that would be approved by the Town Council – he’s not just 
saying anybody that comes along and wants to be a good 
Samaritan, they might have to pay that $50.00 deposit – but when 
you have people that are doing this on a regular basis, helping 
the residents of this town that are going through bad times, he 
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thinks there should be a way that we could make this so the 
organizations wouldn’t have to pay that $50.00 deposit.  He said 
he is looking forward to working with you all and he does not 
know who is going to be sitting up here in the next couple weeks 
or whatever, but he’ll be looking forward to working with you 
all, and he thanked Council for letting him share.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.  Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no 
one step forward we will close this portion of the meeting and 
reopen the regular Council meeting.                                        
                 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. SECOND READING: Ord. No. 011-10, Chapter 70, Utilities, 
Article II, Water and Sewer Systems ref. Charge for Hydrant Flow 
Testing - Mr. Hugg said this was referred to the Utility 
Committee and briefly discussed at our last meeting, but since 
we didn’t have a quorum the Utility Committee was not able to 
take official action.  He said it is not inappropriate for 
Council to approve the second reading, but if you want to defer 
that until after the next Utility Committee meeting that is also 
fine.  Mr. Hugg said you will still have to approve the third 
reading, so we can either go ahead and approve the second 
reading in anticipation of the Utility Committee giving you a 
final recommendation, or if you would rather – he would actually 
defer to the chairman of the Utility Committee – if you would 
rather defer this until the next meeting…   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he has no problem in doing the second 
reading – the only thing he would like to do is he would like 
the press to make sure they record this correctly, because the 
last time they put this down as a fee that the residents were 
going to pay and this is not directed towards the residents.  He 
said it is directed to the developers. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh suggested Councilman DeFeo have a talk with 
Mr. Clevenger from the Sun Times.  Councilman DeFeo said he 
would love to talk with Mr. Clevenger. 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to make this the second 
reading of Ordinance No. 011-10, Chapter 70, Utilities, Article 
II, Water and Sewer Systems ref. Charges for Hydrant Flow 
Testing.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was none.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Council Decision on Recommendations of Board of Assessment 
from Appeal Day – Mr. Jaywork said he would try to summarize 
this real quickly, but Mr. Markow may need to fill in some 
blanks.  He said there were three people that appealed at the 
Appeal hearing, and he would speak about the last on first – Mr. 
Sedmont.  Mr. Jaywork said from the continuation of the appeal 
hearing this evening there was information put forward 
indicating that the $1,200,000.00 assessment for that property 
was within the range of reasonableness, and it was not 
substantially over assessed, overvalued.  He said the Committee 
recommended that the Council approve the professional 
appraiser’s initial opinion of value, which is $1,200,000.00. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the second one was from C&M Properties, 
and he had written a letter.  He said basically his letter 
indicated that – he says “…with reference to two Smyrna 
properties my company owns I believe the taxes were calculated 
based on 2006 property values.  Both of these properties have 
severely devalued since 2006 and are only appraised at 50 
percent of their 2006 values.”  Mr. Jaywork said that was just a 
letter, he did not appear to present any evidence and arguably 
in this market all properties are down in value, so he thinks 
the Committee’s recommendation on that – he asked Mr. Markow to 
correct him if he is wrong – was to leave that as is. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the third one – that’s the one he needs 
help on – he was a gentleman who presented some evidence, but he 
did not know what the number was.  Mayor Stombaugh said it is 
$325,000.00.  She said we decided that we were not doing 
anything retroactive – that was starting going forward.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said Councilwoman White took the assessment book out 
and looked-up other properties and gave the Committee the range 
for the same house that he has in the same development, and 
that’s how we arrived at the number that we felt was a fair 
number.  Mr. Jaywork said either that number was said here 
tonight or else it is certainly available through the minutes of 
that meeting.  Mr. Hugg said $325,000.00.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
he accepted it and he was very pleased with it. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said at this point he thinks the Council simply 
needs to act in accordance with the Charter to approve the 
recommendations of the Committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there is a motion.  Councilwoman White said so moved.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
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there was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
B. Set 2010 Tax Rate – Mr. Hugg said when we adopt the budget 
in December we adopt a tax rate for budget purposes, but the 
Town Code actually provides that the Council set the final tax 
rate for the year in April in anticipation of the mailing of tax 
bills in May.  He said the rate is 0.2526 per $100.00 of 
assessed value which is the rate that was in effect last year 
and the rate that is included in the budget, but it is necessary 
for Council to reaffirm that rate. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the rate is the same as last year.  
Mr. Hugg said that is correct.  Mayor Stombaugh said there is no 
change, taxes will remain the same. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilwoman 
White made the motion to approve the tax rate of 0.2526 per 
$100.00 of assessed value.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
There was none.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
C. Public Hearing ref. Fence Adjustment, 184 South Main 
Street, Haftl – Mr. Hugg said Council has in their packets a 
letter of objection regarding this fence adjustment request.  He 
said in reviewing the file it appears that the individual who 
wrote the letter obtained some erroneous information.  Mr. Hugg 
said if you look at the material that is in your packet the 
actual area of fence adjustment is along the side of the house 
and a three foot fence in the front.  He said the writer of the 
letter was misinformed and believed that the fence involved was 
along the rear of the property on Fisher Street, but in fact the 
area affected is only immediately adjacent to the sides of the 
property where a six foot fence is being requested and a three 
foot fence running around the front of the property that faces 
Main Street.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she believes two doors down – isn’t it 
two or three doors down there is a house with a white…  Mr. Hugg 
said there is a house down the street with a similar fence in 
the front yard.  He said this property does in fact have an 
existing chain link fence that runs along the north edge, the 
rear part of the property, and back up to somewhere along the 
other side of the house.  Mayor Stombaugh said the house that he 
is speaking of next to them – is that zoned commercial?  Mr. 
Hugg said he does not believe so, he believes it is zoned 
residential.  He said the property behind them on Fisher Street 
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is commercial.  Mayor Stombaugh said so the property that – the 
gentleman that opposed it – he is the one that is behind them?  
Mr. Hugg said he is behind them on Fisher Street.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said he is across the alley behind them – on the other 
side of the alley.  Mr. Hugg said yes, and they are the ones who 
were under the mistaken impression that the fence adjustment was 
to replace the chain link fence across the back and that is not 
what is being requested here.  He said it was just an error in 
the information that they received.  Mr. Hugg said as you can 
tell they live in California so they had no opportunity to 
confirm what is actually on the ground. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said isn’t this – not the property that is 
asking for the fence – but the property that is writing this 
letter…  Mr. Hugg said it is across Fisher Street to the rear, 
on the highway. 
 
 Councilwoman White said the agenda reads “Public Hearing 
ref. Fence Adjustment”.  Mr. Hugg said in order to approve a 
fence adjustment, if there is anyone who wants to speak on the 
matter for or against it you have to offer them that 
opportunity. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone present that 
would like to speak in favor of the fence.  Deborah Haftl, 184 
South Main Street, Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mrs. Haftl 
said she is requesting this because the side of her property – 
she thinks it is 190 South Main Street – is a landlord based 
property and has all kinds of renters, and she has talked to the 
landlord and he said he would try to check them out – but that 
is impossible.  She said she was a landlord for 30 years; you 
can check people out till forever, and you can’t be sure.  Mrs. 
Haftl said they have been using her property – the renters – 
they walk back and forth, they knock on her windows.  She said 
this way – and she does not want to call the police, she does 
not want any trouble – this way if she had a fence she would be 
more comfortable.  Mrs. Haftl said her property would be – 
everyone would know where the property lines were.  She said six 
foot is better than anything because it is harder to get over, 
so she would just feel safer – that is why she wants it.  Mrs. 
Haftl said she does not want it on the front because of property 
value; she wants her house to look nice.  She said she just 
wants it up between the two rental properties – that’s all - 
thank you. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone present that 
would like to speak against the fence adjustment.  No one came 
forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilwoman 
White made the motion to approve the fence adjustment for 184 
South Main Street.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was 
none.  Motion carried unanimously. 
                                       

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Jaywork to tell her if she is out 
of order here, but we have had a change of our agenda tonight 
and we actually didn’t get a copy of the new agenda until we sat 
down at the Council table, and there were a few things that 
because of the order being changed she missed a couple of 
things.  She said under her portion – Presiding Officer – would 
it be okay with Council if she makes a couple of statements 
under Other Council Business?  There was no objection. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said first off she would also like to 
commend the Police Department.  She said it has been some time 
ago there was a little article put in the paper and she made the 
comment that Smyrna is not a town for drugs, and we really 
wanted to get that word out.  Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks 
the Police Department – sometimes to do these things it takes a 
while – it’s not something that you can just be told something 
one week and do something about it the next week.  She said 
there is a lot of research and a lot of things that go into 
this.  Mayor Stombaugh said “the Police Department has been 
doing a fabulous job and I am very happy with you, and I wanted 
to thank you for the job that you are doing.”  She said again, 
she would like the word to get out that the Town of Smyrna is 
not a town for drugs. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said secondly, she would like to thank 
Councilman Thornton, and Councilman Evans is not here, but next 
Monday is the Town election.  She said they both have served for 
the past three years and decided not to run for the next term, 
and she personally, on behalf of Council also, would like to 
thank them very much for the job that they have done.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we don’t always agree, but we’re not supposed to 
always agree.  She said she knows people say that they bicker 
and fight, and it is not bickering and fighting – there are 
seven people up here, there are seven different opinions, 
sometimes we get very emotional because we are so passionate 



Mayor and Council       Page 18 of 18        April 19, 2010 
  
about what we do, but she really thinks that this past year has 
been a pleasure.  Mayor Stombaugh said “I want to thank you very 
much and I am sorry to see you not continue on.”   
 
 Councilman Thornton said thank you. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to add 
anything.  Councilman Thornton said in the words of that famous 
philosopher Jimmy Buffett “some of it’s magic and some of it’s 
tragic, but I had a good ride all the way.”  Mayor Stombaugh 
said thank you very much for your service – people don’t realize 
how much time it takes to serve on Council and it consumes your 
life.  She said if you are really going to be here for the right 
reason and do a good job it takes a lot of your time out of your 
life and a lot from your family.  Mayor Stombaugh said the 
families give a lot too.  She thanked Councilman Thornton for 
the last three years.  Councilman Thornton said thank you.   
  

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:14 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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